

Inspection of Newburgh All Round Care

Newburgh C E Primary School, Back Lane, Newburgh, WIGAN, Lancashire WN8 7XB

Inspection date: 22 September 2022

Overall effectiveness	Outstanding
The quality of education	Outstanding
Behaviour and attitudes	Outstanding
Personal development	Outstanding
Leadership and management	Outstanding
Overall effectiveness at previous inspection	Outstanding



What is it like to attend this early years setting?

The provision is outstanding

Children thrive at this exceptional, highly stimulating nursery where they are excited, safe and motivated to learn. Valuable home visits contribute towards the special relationships that children immediately form with all staff. This helps children to quickly settle and start learning from day one. Children demonstrate exceptionally high levels of confidence and security in the setting. Relationships between staff, children and their peers are extremely respectful. Children are keen to take on small responsibilities, such as tidying away and getting ready for snack. Their efforts are rewarded with praise. Staff skilfully help children to become fully independent and capable of looking after their personal needs. Staff ensure that children understand the benefits of healthy lifestyles, such as eating a balanced diet and taking exercise.

Children's speech and language development are a high priority. Staff introduce new words such as 'cement', 'hard hat' and 'crane', while in the construction area. Children repeat these and staff add one new word to children's contributions to help extend vocabulary. Furthermore, children are supported in the role-play area to cook from a recipe book. When dry pasta drops children exclaim, 'I can hear a clatter bang' as it hits the table. Staff allow children plenty of time to speak and they respond thoughtfully to children's ideas. Staff encourage children to care for living things and watch them grow. For example, children help to care for chicks that hatch at the nursery, and study life cycles of frogs and butterflies. This helps children to learn about nurture and wellbeing. Children make substantial progress from their starting points and become more than ready for school.

What does the early years setting do well and what does it need to do better?

- The headteacher provides immense support for staff both emotionally and professionally. She follows robust performance-management procedures through which she guides and trains staff to ensure they meet her extremely high standards. Staff benefit from fantastic opportunities to develop professionally. For example, they are supported by the headteacher to gain top qualifications and become extremely knowledgeable about how to best support young children, to make the highest levels of progress in their learning and development.
- The curriculum is broad, balanced and stimulating. Staff plan activities thoughtfully, ensuring that they appeal to children's interests and meet their next learning steps exceptionally well. Children access a wealth of high-quality outdoor learning activities, including those that promote children's physical, communication and creative development. Children learn to take risks and explore the natural environment during forest-school sessions.
- Staff demonstrate exemplary teaching skills through which they provide children



with wonderful opportunities to use critical-thinking skills and to extend their thoughts. For example, when children want to make skeletons out of dough, staff ask them how they will do this. Staff ask cleverly worded questions to empower children to lead their learning. Early reading, writing and mathematics are integral to everything that is taught at the nursery. Expert staff have identified different starting points for children in communication and language and have put in place highly successful strategies, which help children make rapid progress.

- The senior leaders' passion for children's readiness for school is exceptional. For example, to strengthen the teaching of sounds that letters represent, the leaders have arranged a workshop for parents who are less confident in their knowledge of phonics, to enable them to continue to support their children at home. This exceptionally supports children's learning, both at the nursery and at home.
- Staff provide tailored settling-in arrangements to help children feel secure from the start. They involve all children effectively and know them very well. Children develop a wonderful sense of self and know what makes them unique. Their backgrounds, interests and experiences are valued immensely and become an integral part of the setting. For example, when children show an interest in owls, they learn about nocturnal animals all around the world using pictures or photos. Children's home cultures are celebrated enthusiastically. Parents are welcomed warmly and frequently share aspects of children's home lives with the group.
- Staff focus on developing children's confidence, independence and communication skills. They support children successfully with all these skills, for example, when sticking their name on the register tree. Staff have interesting conversations with children and share books, introducing unfamiliar words so that children become fluent speakers with an extensive vocabulary. Carefully planned small-group activities target children who need additional support.
- Children behave impeccably. They understand extremely well how to manage their feelings. For instance, weekly sessions create a quiet space where children feel secure and calm, and children learn yoga and breathing exercises to help them. Staff are wonderful role models as they treat everyone with respect and kindness.
- Staff involve parents fully in their children's learning. They use highly informative newsletters, meetings and secure social media to keep parents very well informed about what children have been doing. They have frequent access to planning and learning records. Staff share book bags that illustrate ideas for children's activities at home with reading. Parents comment that they are fully involved in their children's development. Parents value the time that children spend outdoors in the fresh air and visiting days that are organised, such as 'grandparents day' and trips to the nearby vegetable farm.

Safeguarding

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.

Staff make children's safety and well-being central to all they do. Leaders ensure that staff are confident and have up-to-date knowledge to enable them to



recognise and respond quickly if they have concerns about a child's welfare. Staff build close and trusting relationships with children and their families. Staff know the signs and symptoms of abuse and neglect and act swiftly to refer their concerns. Information is shared appropriately with other professionals when required. Staff understand how to help children stay safe when they are in the community, for example by helping them manage risks when they play. Staff share information with parents about other safeguarding issues, such as keeping children safe when they use the internet.



Setting details

Unique reference number 309785

Local authority Lancashire

Inspection number 10109619

Type of provision Childcare on non-domestic premises

Early Years Register, Compulsory Childcare Register, Voluntary Childcare Register

Day care type Full day care

Age range of children at time of

inspection

Registers

3 to 4

Total number of places 20 **Number of children on roll** 51

Name of registered person Newburgh All Round Care Committee

Registered person unique

reference number

RP907243

Telephone number 01257 462 916 **Date of previous inspection** 17 April 2015

Information about this early years setting

Newburgh All Round Care registered in 1999 and operates from a purpose built building within Newburgh Church of England Primary School. The nursery employs five members of staff. Of these, two hold a qualified teacher status, two hold a qualification at level 6, and one at level 2. The nursery opens from Monday to Friday. Nursery sessions are from 8.50am until 3.15pm, term time only. Out of school sessions are from 7.30am until 8.50am and from 3.15pm until 5.45pm, term time only. Holiday club sessions are available from 8am until 5.30pm. The nursery provides funded early education for three- and four-year-old children.

Information about this inspection

Inspector

Suzy Marsh



Inspection activities

- This was the first routine inspection the provider received since the COVID-19 pandemic began. The inspector discussed the impact of the pandemic with the provider and has taken that into account in their evaluation of the provider.
- The inspector observed the staff's interactions with the children and the impact of these on children's learning.
- The senior leadership and inspector completed a learning walk together of all areas of the nursery and discussed the early years curriculum.
- Parents shared their views of the setting with the inspector.
- The inspector carried out two joint observations of teaching and learning with the senior leadership and discussed staff development.
- Children spoke to the inspector during the inspection.
- The senior leadership, the headteacher of the nursery and school and the inspector held a meeting. The inspector looked at relevant documentation and evidence of the suitability of persons working in the nursery. They discussed safeguarding arrangements, monitoring of staff and plans for development.

We carried out this inspection under sections 49 and 50 of the Childcare Act 2006 on the quality and standards of provision that is registered on the Early Years Register. The registered person must ensure that this provision complies with the statutory framework for children's learning, development and care, known as the early years foundation stage.

If you are not happy with the inspection or the report, you can complain to Ofsted.



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for looked after children, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk

This publication is available at https://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2022